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BY JOBY WARRICK

Last March, a Russian arms 
maker invited a delegation of 
Iranians to a VIP shopping tour 
of its weapons factories. The 17 
visitors were treated to lunches 
and cultural shows and, on the 
final day, toured a plant that 
makes products long coveted by 
Tehran: advanced Russian air de-
fense systems for shooting down 
enemy planes.

The factory, NPP Start, in the 
city of Yekaterinburg, is under 
U.S. sanctions for supporting 
Russia’s war against Ukraine. 
Among its wares are mobile 
launchers and other components 
for antiaircraft batteries — in-
cluding Russia’s S-400, which 
military analysts assess to be ca-
pable of detecting and destroying 
stealth fighter jets flown by Israel 
and the United States.

A leaked Russian document, 
part of stolen Iranian emails 
posted online in February by a 
hacker group, described the tour 
as a showcase for “scientific and 
technical potential and produc-
tion capabilities” that Russia 
could offer Iran.

Whether the visit led directly 
to a purchase is unknown. But 
the trip is emblematic of what 
intelligence officials describe as a 

see iran on A12

Russian arms 
help Tehran 
strengthen 
its defenses

Jonathan Newton for The Washington Post

Investigators board the Dali cargo ship Monday, where the crew has remained on board. The FBI has opened a criminal investigation 
into the circumstances surrounding the collapse of the Francis Scott Key Bridge in Baltimore after it was struck by the ship. 

BY DEVLIN BARRETT, 
DAVID NAKAMURA 

AND SHAYNA JACOBS

NEW YORK — The opening day of 
Donald Trump’s criminal trial 
delved deep into his tabloid- 
fodder sex life, as lawyers and the 
judge debated how many sala-
cious details jurors should even-
tually hear as they decide wheth-
er he broke the law to cover up 
hush money payments.

The historic first trial of a 
former U.S. president began 
Monday in a storied courthouse 
that has seen a host of high- 
profile cases over the years, from 
rap stars to movie moguls, but 
never one with such potential 
consequences for the nation and 
the world.

The dry rituals of court only 
made the proceedings more sur-
real, as New York Supreme Court 

Justice Juan Merchan warned 
Trump he could be removed or 
sent to jail if he disrupted the 
trial or failed to appear, and 
prosecutors said they would seek 
to hold Trump in contempt even 
before a single potential juror 
had been questioned.

Trump, the presumptive Re-
publican presidential nominee, 
was openly contemptuous of the 
trial when he spoke to reporters at 
the end of the day in the court-
house hallway. “We are not going 
to be given a fair trial,” he said, 
calling the prosecution “a scam.”

Inside the courtroom, howev-
er, Trump was anything but dis-
ruptive. He frequently appeared 
bored or uninterested in the legal 
jousting that took up the entire 
morning session, but was mostly 
attentive once jurors began to be 
questioned.

Shortly after the lunch break, 
as Merchan read a lengthy series 
of instructions to prospective 
jurors, Trump closed his eyes and 
at times appeared to nod off. He 
then would abruptly catch him-
self and stiffen his posture.

The former president’s most 
animated moments in court 
came when the judge was not on 
the bench. Trump chatted with 
his lawyers at the defense table, 
sometimes making them laugh 
or smile.

While hundreds of potential 
jurors waited on another floor of 
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 Trump hush money trial opens 

Jabin Botsford/The Washington Post

Donald Trump in criminal court in Manhattan on Monday. Jury 
selection was part of the day’s proceedings, and may take weeks. 

FIRST PROSECUTION 
OF  AN EX-PRESIDENT  

His sex life emerges as a 
key theme in N.Y. case

BY HANNAH NATANSON, 
LAUREN TIERNEY 

AND CLARA ENCE MORSE

American states passed a bliz-
zard of education laws and pol-
icies over the past six years that 
aim to reshape how K-12 schools 
and colleges teach and present 
issues of race, sex and gender to 
the majority of the nation’s stu-
dents — with instruction differ-
ing sharply by states’ political 
leanings, according to a Washing-
ton Post analysis.

Three-fourths of the nation’s 
school-age students are now edu-
cated under state-level measures 
that either require more teaching 
on issues like race, racism, his-
tory, sex and gender, or which 
sharply limit or fully forbid such 
lessons, according to a sweeping 
Post review of thousands of state 
laws, gubernatorial directives 
and state school board policies. 
The restrictive laws alone affect 
almost half of all Americans ages 
5 to 19.

Since 2017, 38 states have ad-
opted 114 such laws, rules or 
orders, The Post found. The ma-
jority of policies are restrictive in 
nature: 66 percent circumscribe 
or ban lessons and discussions on 
some of society’s most sensitive 
topics, while 34 percent require 
or expand them. In one example, 
a 2023 Kentucky law forbids les-
sons on human sexuality before 
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A nation 
divided on 
education 
guidelines
Rules have proliferated 

to restrict or expand 
teaching on hot topics
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BY STEVE HENDRIX, 
LOVEDAY MORRIS 
AND SHIRA RUBIN

JERUSALEM — Israel’s war cabi-
net deliberated Monday how to 
respond to Iran’s unprecedented 
aerial assault without rankling 
allies and squandering an oppor-
tunity to build an international 
alliance against Tehran.

Prime Minister Benjamin Ne-
tanyahu has asked the Israel 
Defense Forces to provide a tar-
get list, according to an official 
familiar with high-level discus-
sions, who said Israel is mulling 
retaliation that would “send a 
message” but not cause casual-
ties.

The options include a potential 
strike on a facility in Tehran or a 
cyberattack, according to the offi-
cial, who spoke on the condition 
of anonymity because of the sen-
sitivity of the talks.

“Everybody agrees that Israel 
must respond,” the official said. 
“How to respond, when to re-
spond, is the question.”

The United States, the United 
Nations, and Israel’s European 
and regional allies have all called 
for restraint after the Iranian 
barrage of more than 300 drones 
and missiles overnight Saturday.

The five-hour, carefully cho-
reographed onslaught — in re-
sponse to an Israeli strike on an 
Iranian diplomatic compound in 
Syria that killed two senior com-
manders this month — caused 
limited damage after being re-
pelled by an international alli-
ance including the United States, 
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Israel mulls   
strike on 
Iran to send 
a ‘message’ 

Muted reprisal could 
placate  allies, bolster 
anti-Tehran strategy 

BY AARON GREGG, 
FAIZ SIDDIQUI 

AND TRISHA THADANI

Tesla notified employees Mon-
day that the company would slash 
more than 10 percent of its staff, 
the latest setback for one of the 
world’s top electric-vehicle mak-
ers, which is struggling to hold its 
place as a vanguard in the EV 
industry amid cooling demand, 
increasing scrutiny from regula-
tors and controversy around its 
unpredictable chief executive, 
Elon Musk. 

In a layoff notice obtained by 
The Washington Post, employees 

were told early Monday morning 
that Tesla, which has a large 
presence in California and Texas 
and factories in Germany and 
China, is cutting a significant 
number of jobs after a “thorough 
review of the organization.”

“Over the years, we have grown 
rapidly with multiple factories 
scaling around the globe,” accord-
ing to the email, which was 
shared with The Post. “With this 
rapid growth, there has been du-
plication of roles and job func-
tions in certain areas. As we 
prepare the company for our next 
phase of growth, it is extremely 
important to look at every aspect 

of the company for cost reduc-
tions and increasing productivi-
ty.”

The job cuts — which include 
more than 14,000 workers from a 
range of departments, including 
sales, engineering and policy — 
are a blow to a company consid-
ered a bellwether for the state of 
the EV market. The company 
disclosed earlier this month that 
sales had fallen faster than ex-
pected amid waning demand for 
EVs. As competition with foreign 
players, especially in China, has 
intensified, Tesla’s stock has tak-
en a beating, shedding a third of 
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Tesla will cut over 10% of its workforce

Patrick Pleul/AFP/Getty Images

Tesla vehicles at a German factory in 2022. The company reported 
a sharp decline in vehicle deliveries in the first quarter of 2024. 

BY KATIE METTLER, 
DEVLIN BARRETT, 
DANNY NGUYEN 

AND PETER HERMANN

The FBI has opened a crimi-
nal investigation focusing on 
the massive container ship that 
brought down the Francis Scott 
Key Bridge in Baltimore last 
month — a probe that will look 
at least in part at whether the 
crew left the port knowing the 
vessel had serious system prob-
lems, according to two U.S. offi-
cials familiar with the matter.

Authorities are reviewing the 

events leading up to the mo-
ment when the Dali, a 985-foot 
Singapore-flagged ship, lost 
power while leaving the Port of 
Baltimore and slammed into 
one of the bridge’s support pil-
lars, said the officials, speaking 
on the condition of anonymity 
to discuss the ongoing probe.

Just after dawn Monday, doz-
ens of law enforcement officials 
dressed in all black began arriv-
ing at the Dali — where the crew 
has remained since the crash — 
pulling up to the ship’s bow in 
numerous boats and climbing 
aboard using a ladder. The FBI 
later confirmed that agents were 
on board, and the Justice De-
partment said authorities were 
conducting a “court-approved 
search.”

The news of the criminal 
investigation, which one official 
said is being handled by the U.S. 
attorney’s office in Maryland, 

came the same day that multiple 
private law firms separately an-
nounced that they had been 
retained to represent the Balti-
more mayor’s office and some of 
the men who were working 
construction on the bridge when 
it collapsed. 

The moves signal an escalat-
ing effort to seek accountability 
and determine what caused the 
crash that left six of the eight 
men dead, a question that both 
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FBI investigating Key Bridge crash
Authorities seek to 

determine if crew knew 
about issues beforehand
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